Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Imperial College London



Clinical Trial Protocol

Full title of trial	The clinical effectiveness and cost effectiveness of				
	clozapine for inpatients with borderline personality				
	disorder: randomised controlled trial.				
Short title	CALMED				
Version and date of protocol	6 (10 th December 2019)				
Sponsor Name	Imperial College London				
Funder (s)	National Institute of for Health Research Health				
	Technology Assessment Programme (HTA)				
EudraCT no	2018-002471-18				
Active IMP(s)	Clozapine				
Comparator/Placebo IMP(s)	Placebo				
Phase of trial	Phase IV				
Sites(s)	Multi-Site				

This study/project is funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Health Technology Assessment Programme (16/157/02/HTA). The views expressed are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the NIHR or the Department of Health and Social Care.

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Summary of protocol changes

Version	Date	Summary of changes made
1.0	16 Oct 2018	n/a
2.0	20 Nov 2018	Section 5: all sites included in pilot phase rather than 3
		Sections 9.1, 10.7, 10.8: trial medication information updated
		Section 9.3: Removal of BARS scale from baseline assessment
		Numbering of tables and sections corrected
3.0	08 Jan 2019	Section 8.8: additional information on medication stopping rules
		Section 10.7: "QP release" changed to "QP certification"
		Numbering of tables and sections corrected
4.0	01 May 2019	Section 18: Change to the participant payments
		Section 16.2: wording on recruitment sites deleted
		Sections 10.1, 11.1: Capsule size changed from 00 to 0
		Addition of Principal Investigator Protocol Signature Page
		Addition of summary of protocol changes table
		Change of Sponsor representative contact details
		Change of Trial Manager email address
5.0	09 July 2019	Clarification of eligibility criterion "Due to be discharged from the
		unit within the following two weeks" to apply when it is not possible
		to continue the necessary monitoring of physical health as an
		outpatient.
		Removal of duplicated of information in section 8.5.1
		Addition of the standard deviation for the sample size calculation
		added to section 15.2
6.0		Addition of an eligibility criterion to include only those with severe
		personality disorder and how that is defined
		Addition of the assessment SAS-PD at six-month follow-up
		Update to the table showing summary of known risks of clozapine to
		reflect most currently approved RSI in sIMPD v2

Short title: CALMED NIHR ID: 16/157/02

IRAS: 248777

1. Signature Page and Compliance Statement

The Chief Investigator and Sponsor have discussed this protocol.

The trial will be conducted in compliance with the approved protocol, EU GCP and UK Regulations for CTIMPs (SI 2004/1031; as amended), the General Data Protection Regulation (2018), the Sponsor SOPs, and other regulatory requirements as amended.

Chief investigator:

Professor Mike Crawford

Professor of Psychiatric Research

Postal address:

Centre for Mental

Health

Hammersmith Hospital Imperial College London

7th Floor, Commonwealth Building

Du Cane Road London, W12 ONN

Telephone: 0208 383 4161

Email: m.crawford@imperial.ac.uk

Sponsor Representative:

Mr Keith Boland

Clinical Trials Manager

Postal address:

Joint Research Compliance Office [JRCO]

Imperial College London

Room 221. Medical School Building

St Mary's Campus Norfolk Place London W2 1PG

Telephone: 020 7594 9480

Email: jrco.ctimp.team@imperial.ac.uk

Signature:

Date:

10.12.2019

Signature:

Statistician Approval Signatures

Principal Statistician

Zoë Hoare

Signature:

Date:

11/12/2019

Trial Statistician

Rachel Evans

Date: 12/12/2019

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Principal Investigator Signature Page

Declaration of Principal Investigator

I confirm that I have read the above-mentioned protocol and agree on its content. I agree to conduct the described trial in compliance with all stipulations of the protocol and in accordance with relevant regulations and ICH-GCP.

I am aware of the changes made since the previous version of this trial Protocol and have considered the impact of these on the conduct of the trial.

Principal Investigator Name:	
Principal Investigator Signature:	
Trial Site:	
Data	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SI	UMMAR	Y OF PROTOCOL CHANGES	2
1.	SIGN	NATURE PAGE AND COMPLIANCE STATEMENT	3
1	TRIA	AL PERSONNEL	8
2	TRIA	AL SYNOPSIS	9
3	INT	RODUCTION	11
	3.1	TREATMENTS OF BORDERLINE PERSONALITY DISORDER	11
	3.2	THE ROLE OF CLOZAPINE	
	3.3	Why this research is needed now	
4	AIM	IS AND OBJECTIVES	13
5	TRIA	AL DESIGN	13
6	SELE	ECTION OF PARTICIPANTS	14
	6.1	INCLUSION CRITERIA	14
	6.2	Exclusion criteria	14
_	DEC	RUITMENT	16
7	REC	RUITMENT	16
8	TRIA	AL PROCEDURES AND SCHEDULE OF ASSESSMENTS	16
	8.1	INFORMED CONSENT PROCEDURE	
	8.2	SCREENING	
	8.3	BASELINE ASSESSMENTS	
	8.4	RANDOMISATION PROCEDURES	
	8.5	TREATMENT PROCEDURES	
	8.5.1	FULL BLOOD COUNTS	
	8.5.2	PHYSICAL HEALTH MONITORING DURING INITIATION OF TREATMENT	
	8.5.3	CONTINUING MONITORING OF PHYSICAL HEALTH	
	8.6	SUBSEQUENT ASSESSMENTS	
	8.7	EMERGENCY UNBLINDING DISCONTINUATION/WITHDRAWAL OF PARTICIPANTS AND 'STOPPING RULES'	
	8.8	INDIVIDUAL STOPPING CRITERIA	
	8.8.1 8.8.2	OVERALL TRIAL STOPPING RULES	
	8.9	DEFINITION OF END OF TRIAL	
9		JGS TO BE USED IN THE TRIAL	
_	9.1	TREATMENT OF PARTICIPANTS	
	9.2	CONCOMITANT MEDICATION	
10	_	ESTIGATIONAL MEDICINAL PRODUCT	
	10.1	Name, description and source of investigational medicinal product(s)	
	10.1	SUMMARY OF FINDINGS FROM NON-CLINICAL STUDIES	
	10.2	SUMMARY OF FINDINGS FROM NON-CLINICAL STUDIES	
	10.3	SUMMARY OF FINDINGS FROM CLINICAL STODIES	
	10.4	ROUTE OF ADMINISTRATION, DOSAGE, REGIME AND TREATMENT PERIOD	
	10.5	BLOOD SAMPLE TIMING	
	10.7	PREPARATION AND LABELLING OF INVESTIGATIONAL MEDICINAL PRODUCT	
	10.7	DRUG ACCOUNTABILITY	
	10.8	Dose Modifications	
	10.10	TRIAL MEDICATION STORAGE AND TEMPERATURE MONITORING	
	10.11	ASSESSMENT OF PARTICIPANT ADHERENCE	
	10.11	POST-TRIAL IMP ARRANGEMENTS	

Short title: CALMED NIHR ID: 16/157/02

11 R	ECORDING AND REPORTING ADVERSE EVENTS AND REACTIONS	35
11.1	DEFINITIONS	35
11.2		
11.3	PROCEDURES FOR RECORDING AND REPORTING ADVERSE EVENTS	37
11.4	CHIEF INVESTIGATOR AND SPONSOR RESPONSIBILITIES	37
11.5	REPORTING SUSARS	37
11.6	PREGNANCY	38
11.7	Overdose	38
11.8	B URGENT SAFETY MEASURES	38
12 PI	ROTOCOL DEVIATIONS, NON-COMPLIANCE AND SERIOUS BREACHES	38
12.1	PROTOCOL DEVIATIONS	38
12.2	SERIOUS BREACHES	38
13 RI	EPORTING REQUIREMENTS	39
13.1	DEVELOPMENT SAFETY UPDATE REPORTS	39
13.2	Annual progress reports	39
14 D	PATA MANAGEMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE	39
14.1	. Confidentiality	39
14.2	DATA COLLECTION TOOLS AND SOURCE DOCUMENT IDENTIFICATION	39
14.3	DATA HANDLING AND ANALYSIS	39
15 ST	TATISTICAL CONSIDERATIONS	40
15.1	Outcomes	40
15.2	SAMPLE SIZE AND RECRUITMENT	41
15.3	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS PLAN	41
15.4		
15.5	INTERIM ANALYSIS	43
16 T	RIAL OVERSIGHT COMMITTEES	43
17 A	CCESS TO SOURCE DATA/DOCUMENTS	43
18 E7	THICS AND REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS	43
19 M	ONITORING REQUIREMENTS FOR THE TRIAL	44
20 FI	INANCE	44
21 IN	NDEMNITY	44
22 A	ARCHIVING	44
23 PI	UBLICATION POLICY	45
24 S1	TATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE	45
3F DI	PETERENCES	45

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

List of Abbreviations

AE Adverse Event

ANNSERS Antipsychotic Non-Neurological Side Effect Rating Scale

APR Annual Progress Report

AR Adverse Reaction

BPRS Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale

CI Chief Investigator CRF Case Report Form

CTIMP Clinical Trial of Investigational Medicinal Product

DIBD Developmental International Birth Date

DMC Data Monitoring Committee
DSM Diagnostic and Statistical Manual
DSUR Development Safety Update Report

EU European Union

EudraCT European Clinical Trials Database

GCP Good Clinical Practice

GMP Good Manufacturing Practice

GP General Practitioner

IDMEC Independent Data Monitoring and Ethics Committee

IMP Investigational Medicinal Product

IMPD Investigational Medicinal Product Dossier

ISF Investigator Site File

ISRCTN International Standard Randomised Controlled Trial Number

ITT Intention to treat

Main REC Main Research Ethics Committee

MHRA Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency

mITT Modified Intention-To-Treat analysis

NHS National Health Service

MOAS Modified Overt Aggression Scale

PI Principal Investigator

PIS Participant Information Sheet
PSS Personal Social Services
QUALY Quality of life - Adjusted years

QP Qualified Person for release of trial drug

R&D Research and Development
RCT Randomised Control Trial
REC Research Ethics Committee
SAP Statistical Analysis Plan
SAR Serious Adverse Reaction
SAE Serious Adverse Event

SCID Structured Clinical Interview for DSM
SOP Standard Operating Procedure
SmPC Summary of Product Characteristics

SUSAR Suspected Unexpected Serious Adverse Reaction

TMF Trial Master File

TSC Trial Steering Committee
UAR Unexpected Adverse Reaction

ZAN-BPD Zanarini rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

1 Trial personnel

Chief Investigator (CI)

Professor Mike Crawford
Professor of Psychiatric Research
Centre for Mental Health
Imperial College London
7th Floor, Commonwealth Building
Du Cane Road
London, W12 ONN

Telephone: 0208 383 4161

Email: m.crawford@imperial.ac.uk

Trial Manager (TM)

Trial Coordinating Office Centre for Psychiatry Imperial College London 7th Floor, Commonwealth Building Du Cane Road London, W12 ONN

Tel: 0208 383 8420

Email: psych_trials@imperial.ac.uk

Principal Statistician (PS)

Dr Zoë Hoare Principal Statistician North Wales Organisation for Randomised Trials in Health Y Wern, Normal Site, Holyhead Road, Bangor University, Bangor, Gwynedd, LL57 2PZ

Tel: 01248 388840

Email: z.hoare@bangor.ac.uk

Trial Statistician

Rachel Evans
Trial Statistician
North Wales Organisation for Randomised Trials in Health
Y Wern, Normal Site, Holyhead Road,
Bangor University, Bangor,
Gwynedd, LL57 2PZ

Tel: 01248 388452

Email: r.evans@bangor.ac.uk

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

2 Trial synopsis

Full trial title	The Clinical Effectiveness and Cost Effectiveness of Clozapine for inpatients
	with Borderline Personality Disorder: Randomised controlled trial.
Short trial title	CALMED
Type of trial	A multi-centre, parallel design, randomised, placebo controlled (1:1 ratio) double-blind trial of clozapine for adult inpatients with borderline personality disorder (BPD).
Trial medication	Clozapine and matching placebo
Trial phase	Phase IV
Primary Objective	Assess outcome at six months using total score on the Zanarini rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder (ZAN-BPD).
Design & methodology	222 inpatients with BPD will be recruited from seven centres in England over a 24-month period. All participants will be followed-up at three and six months using a battery of assessment scales to measure mental health (Zanarini rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder - ZAN-BPD, and the Brief Psychiatric rating Scale - BPRS), incidence of violence to self or others (MOAS), acts of deliberate self-harm, health-related quality of life (EQ-5D-3L), side effects of treatment, adherence and adverse reactions. Resource use and costs (from an NHS/PSS perspective) will be assessed using a modified version of the Adult Service Use Schedule and with nationally available unit costs. We will continue to collect economic data from clinical records on use and type of inpatient treatment, use of community services and quantity and type of medication that participants take throughout the study. We will use a flexible dosing regimen of clozapine. Dosing will start with 12.5 mg once daily and be titrated to 300mg over a 15-day period. Study participants may be prescribed a dose of up to 400mg of clozapine daily, depending on clinical response, patient preference and side effects. The dose may be maintained at or reduced to a lower dose at any time. Equivalent numbers of placebo capsules will be administered to participants in the control arm of the trial. All those taking part in the study will continue to receive all other treatments as usual.
Definition of end of trial	The trial will end at last participant, last visit.
Estimated total duration of trial	Trial duration is 30 months, total project is 36 months.
Trial duration (for participant)	Six months
Total number of participants planned	222
Trial population	Adults inpatients with borderline personality disorder
Eligibility criteria	Inclusion criteria:

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

a) Aged 18 years or over b) Currently an inpatient on a mental health unit c) Meeting DSM-IV diagnostic criteria for borderline personality disorder d) Failure to make an adequate clinical response to taking antipsychotic medication other than clozapine for at least three months e) Have a satisfactory pre-treatment full blood count f) Have had their weight and blood glucose recoded in their clinical records g) Has severe personality disorder **Exclusion criteria:** a) Current clinical diagnosis of schizophrenia or bipolar I disorder b) Prescribed clozapine within the previous two weeks c) Is pregnant or trying to conceive, breastfeeding, or a woman of childbearing potential not using a highly effective birth control. d) Contraindications to clozapine (see section 6.2 for list) e) Due to be discharged from the unit within the following two weeks and it is not possible to continue the necessary monitoring of physical health as an f) Unable to speak sufficient English to complete the baseline assessment g) Unwilling or unable to provide written informed consent to take part in the study h) unable to undertake regular blood tests Central and North West London NHS Foundation Trust Elysium Healthcare Lancashire Care NHS Foundation Trust Merseycare NHS Foundation Trust **Research Sites** Nottinghamshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust St Andrew's Healthcare West London Mental Health NHS Trust The main analysis for the primary outcome will be a modified ITT analysis, in which all randomised participants will be included who have taken at least one dose of trial medication. We will analyse data using a general linear model fitted at six months and adjusted for baseline score, allocation group and stratification variables: centre, gender and type of ward. Any additional covariates added to the model will be assessed for their appropriateness and defined a priori in the SAP. All treatment effect estimates will be **Statistical** presented with 95% confidence intervals. Exploratory analysis of the methodology and potential modification of the treatment effect will also be undertaken for analysis pre-planned variables of gender and baseline score on the BPRS. The economic evaluation will take an NHS/PSS perspective, as required by NICE, which is relevant in this patient group. Data on the use of health and social services will be collected using a modified version of the Adult Service Use Schedule (AD-SUS). The primary cost-effectiveness analysis will consider costs alongside QALYs. A secondary cost-effectiveness analysis will be completed using the ZAN-BPD outcome measure.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

3 Introduction

Borderline personality disorder (BPD) is a common mental disorder characterized by severe instability in emotions, identity, relationships, and impulsive behaviour. The condition occurs globally, with a lifetime community prevalence of up to 6%.¹ Functional impairment is an enduring feature of the disorder and people with BPD are at significantly increased risk of suicide, which affects up to 10% of individuals. ² Such behaviours lead some people with BPD to have very high levels of contact with mental health services and emergency medical services. ³ It is estimated that between a fifth and a quarter of inpatients in mental health units have borderline personality disorder. ⁴,⁵ Levels of nursing care that are available on general mental health inpatient units may not be enough to ensure the safety of some patients with borderline personality disorder. This can lead to patients with BPD being transferred to specialist treatment units such as Psychiatric Intensive Care Units and secure wards. It is estimated that over 40% of women treated on Psychiatric Intensive Care Units, ⁶ and over 60% of women treated on medium secure units have Borderline Personality Disorder. ⁷ Even within these specialist treatment units people with borderline personality disorder often require additional levels of nursing care to limit the incidence and impact of self-harming and aggressive behaviour. ⁸

3.1 Treatments of borderline personality disorder

At present treatment options for people with borderline personality disorder are limited. No medication is currently licensed for the treatment of borderline personality disorder, and NICE guidelines state that long-term medication should not be used. ⁹ Despite this people with BPD are often prescribed large amounts of psychotropic medication. ¹⁰ Antidepressants are widely used despite evidence that they do not improve the mental health or social functioning of people with BPD. ¹¹ Mood stabilisers are also widely prescribed but do not appear to improve the mental health or social functioning of people with BPD. ¹² The results of randomised trials of antipsychotic medications are equivocal. While some small-scale studies have reported short-term reductions in symptoms of anger and hostility, ¹¹ the largest trial conducted found no difference in symptoms of BPD at three months. ¹³ Despite this most people with BPD who are in contact with mental health services are prescribed psychotropic drugs, often in combination and sometimes at high doses. ¹⁴

While psychological treatments such as Dialectical Behaviour Therapy and Mentalisation Based Therapy have been shown to improve the mental health of people with borderline personality disorder, ¹⁵ such treatments require a high degree of commitment and many people with BPD are unable or unwilling to engage in them. Indeed, those individuals with the most severe problems and the greatest need for treatment are less likely to engage successfully in psychological treatments than those with milder forms of the disorder. ¹⁶ This is particularly important for inpatients with BPD. While uptake of psychosocial interventions offered to women in medium secure units is associated with reduced length of time on the ward, engagement in these interventions is lower among people with higher levels of borderline traits. ¹⁷

3.2 The role of clozapine

Clozapine is an atypical antipsychotic drug that is used to treat people with schizophrenia who have not responded to other antipsychotic drugs. ¹⁸ Like most antipsychotic drugs, clozapine is a dopamine antagonist. In addition to this clozapine also binds to serotonin receptors and is a

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

partial antagonist at the 5-HT_{2A} site. ¹⁹ There is evidence that, as well as reducing psychotic symptoms experienced by people with schizophrenia, clozapine also reduces the incidence of aggression and impulsive behaviour among people with schizophrenia. ²⁰ Clozapine also appears to reduce the incidence of suicidal behaviour more than other antipsychotic drugs, ²¹ and is now license in the USA for reducing suicidal risk among people with psychosis. ²²

Recently some clinicians have started using clozapine in an effort to reduce the incidence of selfharm and violent behaviour among people with BPD. ¹⁴ Seven open-label studies have reported that clozapine leads to improved mental health, ^{20, 23, 24} reductions in aggressive and self-harming behaviour, and lower costs of care. ²⁰ Results of one such study, conducted among 22 women with BPD on a secure inpatient unit, reported that, within six months of starting clozapine, the mental health of the sample improved by 32%, aggressive behaviour fell by 71% and self-harming behaviour were reduced by over 80%. ²⁰ Furthermore, a qualitative study of 20 inpatients with BPD who were treated with clozapine found that responses to taking the drug were very positive with many reporting substantial improvements in their mental health and well-being. ²⁵

While it is possible that clozapine improves mental health and reduces aggressive and selfharming behaviour of people with BPD, it also has serious side effects. Most patients gain weight and a minority develop type II diabetes. ²⁶ Clozapine is also associated with an increased incidence of neutropenia and potentially fatal agranulocytosis, also pneumonia and severe constipation. ²⁷ At present the true risks and benefits of treating people with BPD with clozapine are unknown.

3.3 Why this research is needed now

High levels of contact with health services, and specifically with specialist secure inpatient services, mean that the costs associated with treating people with borderline personality disorder are high. For example the cost of care on a secure inpatient ward in England is as much as £250,000 per annum, ²⁸ with length of stay typically measured in years. ²⁹ In 2007 it was estimated that the total cost of providing NHS services to people with personality disorder was £7,000,000 a year. 30 When wider costs associated with use of criminal justice and social services are taken into account the costs of the illness are far higher at over £7,000,000,000 per year. 30

In England efforts to improve the effectiveness and reduce the cost of inpatient mental health care is a national policy priority. ³¹ Often one of the main barriers to discharging people with BPD from inpatient units is the ongoing risk that they pose both to themselves and to others as a result of the disorder. 32, 33

In 2010 a Cochrane systematic review of pharmacotherapy in BPD noted the potential of clozapine as a treatment for people with borderline personality disorder and highlighted the absence of randomised trials examining the effects of this drug. 11 In preparation for this application we updated this review and found no new trials of clozapine for people with borderline personality disorder. 34 A searcher of the ISRCTN registry and Clinicaltrials.gov conducted in June 2017 revealed no evidence of relevant ongoing trials.

To summarise, inpatients with borderline personality disorder experience high levels of emotional distress which may be accompanied by high levels of self-harming and aggressive behaviour. Open label studies of treating inpatients with clozapine show major improvements in mental

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

health and reductions in self-harming behaviour. However, to date there are no published or ongoing clinical trials of clozapine for people with borderline personality disorder. While clozapine has the potential to generate considerable savings for the NHS, the true risks and benefits of treating people with clozapine are unknown. The CALMED trial is a fully powered two-arm, double-blind, placebo-controlled randomised trial which is designed to establish the clinical effectiveness and cost effectiveness of clozapine for inpatients with borderline personality disorder.

Aims and objectives

The aim of the study is to investigate whether, among people receiving inpatient treatment for borderline personality disorder, the addition of clozapine to their usual care is a clinically effective and cost-effective strategy for improving their mental health.

The main research question is: for people receiving inpatient treatment for borderline personality disorder who have not made an adequate clinical response despite receiving usual care (including at least three months taking another antipsychotic drug), does the addition of clozapine to their usual care lead to improved mental health six months later, compared to adding an inert placebo to their usual care?

The secondary research questions are:

- i) For people receiving inpatient treatment for borderline personality disorder who have not made an adequate clinical response to usual care, does the addition of clozapine lead to greater improvements in health-related quality of life, greater reductions in aggression, suicidal behaviour, and use of services compared to adding a placebo?
- ii) For people receiving inpatient treatment for borderline personality disorder who have not made an adequate clinical response to usual care, does the addition of clozapine provide a costeffective treatment compared to the addition of a placebo?

5 Trial design

A two-arm, parallel-group, placebo-controlled trial with an internal pilot and an integrated economic evaluation. The study is funded by the National Institute of Health Research (NIHR) Health Technology Assessment programme. Study groups are standard care plus clozapine, titrated up to a maximum dose of 400mg daily, versus standard care plus an inert placebo. Standard care will include access to psychological interventions, occupational activities and nursing care that are provided to inpatients with BPD.

The trial will involve two linked phases:

Phase 1 - An internal pilot in which participants will be recruited from all centres over a six-month period. Data from the internal pilot will be presented to the Trial Steering Committee (TSC) indexed against a priori stop/go criteria, that will be used to determine if the study progresses to phase 2.

Phase 2 - Full trial across all sites over a further 18-month period.

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Progression criteria will be assessed at six months according to the following three parameters:

Number of participants randomised in the first six months. Our target is 55. If above 42 (75% of the target) recruitment would continue. If between 35 and 41 we would discuss continuation with the independent committees and funder. If below 32 (less than 60% of the target) we would stop. Mitigating circumstances for under-recruitment such as a delay in opening one or more of the pilot sites will be discussed with the TSC and may result in an adjustment to the participant target or pilot period.

- At least 75% of the participants recruited to the active arm of the trial in the first three months of the pilot phase of the trial will have started study medication within four weeks of randomisation.
- Three-month follow-up data will have been collected from >70% of those randomised during the first three months of the pilot study.

6 Selection of participants

6.1 Inclusion criteria

To take part in the study potential participants must:

- be aged 18 years or over
- be receiving inpatient treatment
- meet DSM-IV diagnostic criteria for borderline personality disorder using the Structured Clinical Interview for Axis II Personality Disorders (SCID II) (44)
- have not made an adequate clinical response despite ever taking antipsychotic medication other than clozapine for at least three months
- Have a satisfactory pre-treatment full blood count (white blood cell count >= 3.5 and absolute neutrophil count >= 2.0)
- Have had their weight and blood glucose recoded in their clinical records
- Have demonstrated severe personality disorder by evidence of at least one of the following criteria:
 - a) Has been an inpatient on a mental health ward for more than 28 days in the last 12 months; OR
 - b) Has had two or more admissions to hospital/periods of care provided by Home Treatment over the last 12 months, AND a lifetime history of two or more incidents of harm to self or others which resulted in permanent damage/ disability, or would have done so had services not intervened

6.2 Exclusion criteria

We will exclude those who:

- have a current coexisting clinical diagnosis of schizophrenia, or bipolar I disorder
- prescribed clozapine within the last two weeks
- are known to be pregnant, trying to conceive, breastfeeding, or a woman of childbearing potential and is not using a highly effective birth control. (see box 1 below for guidance)
- are due to be discharged from the unit within the following two weeks and it is not possible to continue the necessary monitoring of physical health as an outpatient
- are unable to speak sufficient English to complete the baseline assessment
- are unwilling or unable to provide written informed consent to take part in the study
- are unable to undergo regular blood tests

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

• have a contraindication to clozapine or other listed condition, namely:

- a known history of primary bone marrow disorders or impaired bone marrow function
- o severe renal or cardiac disorders (e.g. myocarditis), or a known history of cardiac illness or abnormal cardiac findings on physical examination
- o have hereditary problems of galactose intolerance, the Lapp lactase deficiency or glucose-galactose malabsorption
- have hypersensitivity to
 - Magnesium stearate
 - Silica, colloidal anhydrous
 - Povidone K30
 - Talc
 - Maize starch
 - Lactose monohydrate
- o have a known history of toxic or idiosyncratic granulocytopenia/agranulocytosis (with the exception of granulocytopenia/agranulocytosis from previous chemotherapy)
- o have a history of clozapine-induced agranulocytosis
- have uncontrolled epilepsy
- have alcoholic and other toxic psychoses, drug intoxication, comatose conditions
- Have circulatory collapse and/or CNS depression of any cause
- Have active liver disease associated with nausea, anorexia or jaundice; progressive liver disease, hepatic failure
- Have paralytic ileus

We will not exclude people who are currently receiving treatment on a compulsory basis under the Mental Health Act. While many people who are receiving inpatient treatment for borderline personality disorder are detained in hospital, this is generally because of concerns about the risk they pose to their health, their safety or for protection of others. Only a small proportion of inpatients with BPD lack capacity to make choices about the medication they receive, ³⁵ and those unable to make an informed choice about taking part in the study would be excluded from taking part in the trial.

Additional Guidance 1: Birth Control Methods

A woman is considered of childbearing potential if she is fertile, following menarche and until becoming post-menopausal unless permanently sterile. Permanent sterilisation methods include hysterectomy, bilateral salpingectomy and bilateral oophorectomy. A postmenopausal state is defined as no menses for 12 months without an alternative medical cause.

Methods that can achieve a failure rate of less than 1% per year when used consistently and correctly are considered as highly effective birth control methods. Such methods include:

- combined (oestrogen and progesterone containing) hormonal contraception associated with inhibition of ovulation (oral, intravaginal, or transdermal)
- progesterone-only hormonal contraception associated with inhibition of ovulation (oral, injectable, or implantable)
- intrauterine device (IUD)
- intrauterine hormone-releasing system (IUS)
- bilateral tubal occlusion
- vasectomised partner
 sexual abstinence from heterosexual sexual intercourse

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

7 Recruitment

We will recruit study participants from general adult mental health wards, psychiatric intensive care units and secure/forensic mental health inpatient units in England. We will recruit participants from all those using inpatient services delivered by seven NHS and independent sector providers; Central and North West London NHS Foundation Trust, Elysium Healthcare, Lancashire Care NHS Foundation Trust, Mersey Care NHS Foundation Trust, Nottinghamshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust, St Andrew's Healthcare, West London Mental Health NHS Trust. These sites include all three high secure hospitals in England (Ashworth Hospital, Broadmoor Hospital and Rampton Hospital). The inclusion of independent sector providers in our recruitment strategy is key as much of the secure inpatient care for NHS patients with borderline personality disorder is now provided by the independent sector.

At each study centre information about the trial will be widely publicised among clinicians working on inpatient units including high secure, medium secure and low secure wards, Psychiatric Intensive Care Units (PICU), and general adult inpatient units. Members of the research team will work with Clinical Studies Officers from the Clinical Research Network to present plans for the study at local academic and clinical meetings and continue to visit inpatient staff on a regular basis to remind them about the study. Potential participants will be approached initially by a staff member and asked to provide verbal agreement to be contacted by a member of the study team. If they agree the researcher will meet the potential participant to explain the rationale for the study and give them a copy of the Patient Information Sheet.

8 Trial procedures and schedule of assessments

8.1 Informed consent procedure

In all instances potential participants will have at least 24 hours before deciding whether they wish to take part in the study. Before any trial specific procedures are performed, the participant will need to sign and date an Informed Consent Form. We will ask staff to only refer people into the study who they believe have capacity to provide informed consent to take part. Researchers will assess capacity to give informed consent in accordance with the requirements of Research Ethics Committee guidance and Good Clinical Practice. (50) For those willing and able to provide consent, eligibility to participate in the study will be assessed and baseline clinical and demographic data will be collected. Those who are ineligible will be thanked for their time and informed of the reason(s) for this. Researchers will ask patients who meet inclusion criteria but decline to participate their reasons for refusal and this information will be recorded.

If new safety information results in significant changes in the risk/benefit assessment, the Consent Form will be reviewed and updated if necessary and subjects will be re-consented as appropriate.

Additionally, potential participants will be asked whether a family member or friend can be contacted solely for the purpose of helping the research team to get in contact with the participant, if the research team are not able to get in contact with the participant directly. A separate written informed consent will be required for this. The patient will not be excluded from the study if he/she does not give consent for the research team to contact family members or friends.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

8.2 Screening

A pre-randomisation assessment of eligibility will be undertaken following consent by a check of the medical records for the patient, for information about current and previous medication, including previous use of clozapine and other antipsychotic medications, contraindications to clozapine. The information obtained from the patient's medical records will be documented on a Referral and Screening Form. This form will be endorsed by a medically qualified doctor who has clinical responsibility for the patient's care. The clinician will also be asked to ensure that a history and physical examination for the patient that includes recording his/her weight and blood glucose in the last month, together with any other physical health tests they judge necessary before prescribing trial medication.

Finally, the clinician will also be asked whether there are any plans for the potential participant to be discharged from the unit within the following two weeks and if so, if adequate support is in place to continue the necessary monitoring of physical health as an outpatient, and this also documented on the Referral and Screening Form. Where no reason for ineligibility has been identified during completion of the Referral and Screening Form, a discussion with the patient will then take place to complete the eligibility check. This will establish, whether the patient:

- i. May be pregnant or trying to conceive, breastfeeding, or a woman of childbearing potential not using a highly effective birth control.
- ii. Meets criteria for borderline personality disorder according to DSM-IV criteria using the Structured Clinical Interview for Axis II Personality Disorders (SCID-II). 36 37
- iii. The extent of psychotic symptoms that the participant experiences. ³⁸
- iv. The extent of personality-related problems using the International Personality Disorder Examination (IPDE) self-complete screening questionnaire. ³⁹
- v. Has taken clozapine in the past and is aware of having experienced any adverse events

The assessment will be recorded in the Screening CRF, which will also include a collection of demographic data on age, gender and ethnicity. As soon as any eligibility criteria are found to not be met, no further assessments will be carried out. Those who are ineligible will be thanked for their time and informed of the reason(s) for this.

If all eligibility criteria are met, the patient will be randomised into the trial. Once eligibility is confirmed, the researcher will use the randomisation system to obtain a randomisation code for the participant. Following randomisation, the participant's GP will be informed of their enrolment into the trial via letter.

8.3 Baseline assessments

If the participant fulfils the eligibility criteria, completion of the Baseline Assessment CRF may commence immediately. The baseline CRF will include the following assessments:

i. The Zanarini rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder (ZAN-BPD). ⁴⁰ The ZAN-BPD is the most widely used outcome in trials of BPD. It provides a reliable and valid assessment of core features of the condition and is sensitive to change. ^{41, 42} Feedback from our preparatory survey was that ZAN-BPD is acceptable to inpatients with borderline personality disorder and addresses the key emotional and behavioural problems that inpatients with this condition experience.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

ii. The Standardised Assessment of Severity of Personality Disorder (SAS-PD)- a nine item selfreport measure provides a reliable indicator of the severity of a person's personality problems. 43 By using this measure we will be able to describe the study population in terms of proposed ICD-11 system for the classification of personality disorder.⁴⁴

iii. The Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale (BPRS) - a 24-item researcher-rated structured assessment which provides a comprehensive assessment of mental health. ⁴⁵ The BPRS was used in previous open-label studies of clozapine for people with borderline personality disorder, ^{20, 24} By including the scale in this trial we will be able to compare the results with those of previous open-label studies.

iv. The Acts of Deliberate Self-Harm Inventory - a structured interview which collects detailed information about the number and severity of episodes of self-harm. 46 The inventory has been used successfully in other trials of treatments for people with borderline personality disorder. ⁴⁷

- v. The Modified Overt-Aggression Scale- (MOAS), ⁴⁸ which provides a reliable measure of the frequency and severity of aggressive behaviour among people with mental disorders. ⁴⁹
- vi. The European Quality of Life-5 Dimensions, 50 which provides a brief and reliable measure of health-rated quality of life and is responsive to change in people with borderline personality disorder. 51
- vii. The Antipsychotic Non-Neurological Side Effects Scale (ANNSERS) which covers a range of aversive subjective experiences as well the cardiovascular, gastrointestinal, and central nervous system side effects of antipsychotic medication, ⁵²
- viii. The Extrapyramidal Side Effects Scale, which assesses motor and extrapyramidal side effects of antipsychotic drugs. 53, 54
- ix. The Adult Service Use Schedule, 55 which will enable us to collect detailed data on use of all hospital and community services including medication. ⁵⁶

Post-consent and prior to randomisation a potential participant must have a satisfactory pretreatment full blood count (white blood cell count >=3.5 and absolute neutrophil count >=2.0). These results are required in order to register an individual with the Clozaril Patient Monitoring Service (CPMS). Registration with CPMS must be completed before any trial medication will be dispensed.

8.4 Randomisation procedures

Researchers at each site will enter the results of the baseline assessment on a web-based Case Report Form. Remote web-based randomisation will be undertaken through a fully automated service operated by the NWORTH, University of Bangor. Randomisation will be via a secure online system using a sequentially randomised dynamic adaptive algorithm stratified by centre (for a list of centres please see section 3, Trial Synopsis, Research Sites), ward type (general adult, low secure, medium secure and high secure) and gender (male or female). Within the algorithm, the likelihood of the participant being allocated to each treatment group is recalculated based on the participants already recruited and allocated. ⁵⁹ This recalculation is done at the overall allocation level, within stratification variables and within stratum level (the relevant combination of stratification levels). By undertaking this re-calculation, the algorithm ensures that balance is maintained within acceptable limits of the assigned allocation ratio while maintaining unpredictability.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Randomisation will create a unique randomisation code for the participant. A trial prescription form will then be completed by the local investigator. This will be sent to the pharmacy that will dispense the trial medication to the ward where the participant is being treated.

8.5 Treatment procedures

The procedure for assessing and monitoring the health of trial participants follows the requirements of the Summary of Product Characteristics for Clozaril and guidelines produced by participating Trusts for treating people with clozapine. All study participants will be monitored in the same way regardless of the treatment arm they are in. There are three components to assessing and monitoring the health of people prescribed clozapine: full blood counts, monitoring of short term adverse events and long-term side effects of the drug physical health monitoring during initiation of treatment and continuing during trial treatment. A member of the research team will extract information about each of these measures for the participant's clinical record and enter them into the CRF.

8.5.1 Full blood counts

All participants will have a full blood count assessed no more than 10 days prior to taking the first dose of trial medication. Participants who do not have a normal white cell count (>3500/mm³) and a normal absolute neutrophil count (>2000/mm³) will not be eligible to take part in the trial. If eligible, and once the first dose of trial medication has been administered, each study participant will have repeat full blood counts weekly for first 18 weeks and fortnightly thereafter which will be assessed through the Clozaril Patient Monitoring Service. Future supply of trial medication will not be permitted unless the result of the blood test is 'green'. If the result is returned as 'amber' this indicates that there has been a reduction in the participant's white blood cell count or their absolute neutrophil count. While the participant can continue to take trial medication twice weekly blood tests need to be initiated until a 'green' result is achieved. 'Red' test results are ones where white blood cell count, or the absolute neutrophil count are unsafe and require clozapine to be stopped, daily blood tests to be initiated and clinicians to monitor for signs of infection. Daily blood tests should continue until the white cell count is in the normal range. No participant that has a red test result will be restarted on clozapine during the course of the trial.

Once a 'green' result has been confirmed via CPMS for the participant, the site pharmacy will send the first supply of trial medication to the participant's ward to ensure that all are within acceptable parameters.

Once the maintenance dose is reached, trial medication will be given by ward staff in the same way as other prescribed medication would be in this setting and it written up on the participant's drug chart.

8.5.2 Physical health monitoring during initiation of treatment

All study participants will have their blood pressure (lying and standing), temperature and pulse measured in accordance with local protocols. This will include an assessment prior to the first dose of trial medication, at least daily for the first three days after first dose is administered and weekly for the first three weeks after first dose is administered.

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

8.5.3 Continuing monitoring of physical health

Prior to the administration of the first dose of study medication participants will have baseline measures of their weight and blood glucose. These tests will not be repeated if they were conducted less than one month prior to the baseline assessment. All participants will also have their weight and blood glucose measured within three months of taking their first dose of trial medication.

In accordance with the SmPC, appropriate additional monitoring will be advised for participants as follows, and consideration of whether this can be undertaken will be given prior to entering patients that requires these assessments:

- Monitoring of standing and supine blood pressure is necessary during the first weeks of treatment in patients with Parkinson's disease.
- Patients with a history of epilepsy should be closely observed during Clozaril therapy since dose-related convulsions have been reported.
- Clozapine should be used with caution in patients with risk factors for stroke.
- Patients with stable pre-existing liver disorders may receive Clozaril, but need regular liver function tests.
- Particular care is necessary in patients who are receiving concomitant medications known
 to cause constipation (especially those with anticholinergic properties such as some
 antipsychotics, antidepressants and antiparkinsonian treatments), have a history of
 colonic disease or a history of lower abdominal surgery as these may exacerbate the
 situation.
- Patients with an established diagnosis of diabetes mellitus who are started on atypical
 antipsychotics should be monitored regularly for worsening of glucose control. Patients
 with risk factors for diabetes mellitus (e.g. obesity, family history of diabetes) who are
 starting treatment with atypical antipsychotics should undergo fasting blood glucose
 testing at the beginning of treatment and periodically during treatment.

8.6 Subsequent assessments

We will follow up all study participants three and six months after randomisation. All follow-up assessments will be carried out through face-to-face interviews by researchers who are masked to the participant's allocation status.

- i. Zanarini rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder (ZAN-BPD). 40
- ii. Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale (BPRS). 45
- iii. Acts of Deliberate Self-Harm Inventory. 46
- iv. Modified Overt-Aggression Scale. 48
- v. EuroQoL EQ-5D 3 level (EQ-5D-3L). 50
- vi. Antipsychotic Non-Neurological Side Effects Scale (ANNSERS) 52
- vii. The Extrapyramidal Side Effects Scale. 53
- viii. Adult Service Use Schedule. ⁵
- ix. Brief Adherence Rating Scale (BARS), which provides a reliable indicator of medication adherence. ⁵⁷
- x. The Standardised Assessment of Severity of Personality Disorder (SAS-PD⁴³ (6 months only)

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

In addition to this, data on the participant's weight and blood glucose will be extracted from clinical records at both three and six months. We will also ask both the participant and researcher to guess the participant's trial arm allocation at six months.

As the full extent of savings associated with any improvement in mental health may take longer to generate we will obtain written informed consent from participants to examine routine data on service utilisation and the option of further contact from a member of the research team. We will continue to collect economic data from clinical records on use and type of inpatient treatment, use of community services and quantity and type of medication that participants take throughout the study. Data will be collected every six months so that, for those recruited in the first six of the trial, we will have economic data for a full 18-month period after randomisation. These data will be used to build the economic model (see section 5.11.1). Evidence from open-label studies of clozapine for people with BPD has shown that improvements in mental health and reductions in impulsive and aggressive behaviour are seen within the first three months of treatment. ^{20, 23, 24, 60} Changes in costs of care may also be seen during this period due to reduced need for enhanced nursing support and escort. These results are in keeping with trials of clozapine in the treatment of psychosis which show that the greatest impact occurs early in treatment. ⁶¹

The timing and sequence of assessments are summarised in table 1 below.

With the exception of procedures for monitoring the physical health of participants prior to and during initiation of trial treatment and the ongoing full blood count assessments in collaboration with the Clozaril Patient Monitoring Service, assessments that occur +/- 21 days from the due date will not be considered protocol deviations.

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

 Table 1: Study Assessment Schedule.

Assessments	Screening	Baseline	3- month follow-up	6-month follow- up	12 and 18- month
Structured Clinical Interview for Axis II Personality Disorders (SCID-II)	Х	-	-	-	-
Psychosis Screening Questionnaire	Х	-	-	-	-
International Personality Disorder Examination (IPDE)	Х	-	-	-	-
Standardised Assessment of Severity of Personality Disorder (SASPD)	-	Х	-	Х	-
Zanarini rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder (ZAN-BPD)	-	Х	Х	Х	-
Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale (BPRS)	-	Х	Х	Х	-
Acts of Deliberate Self Harm Inventory	-	Х	Х	Х	-
Modified Overt-Aggression Scale (MOAS)	-	Х	Х	Х	-
EuroQoL EQ-5D 3 level	-	Х	Х	Х	-
The Antipsychotic Non- Neurological Side Effects Scale (ANNSERS)	-	Х	Х	X	-
The Extrapyramidal Side Effects Scale	-	Х	X	X	
Brief Adherence Rating Scale (BARS)	-		X	Х	-
Adult Service Use Schedule (ADSUS) Use of inpatient and community mental health services	-	X	X	X	X
Trial Arm allocation guess				Х	

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Table 2: Physical Health Measures Schedule

			weight	Pressure – lying [mmHg]	Pressure - standing [mmHg]	[° C]	[BPM]
Screening	X (<=10 days of 1 st dose)	X (<=1 month of 1 st dose)	X (<=1 month of 1 st dose)				
Immediately prior to 1 st dose				X	X	X	X
Day 1 - after 1 st dose				X	X	X	X
Day 2				X	X	Χ	X
Day 3				X	Х	Х	Χ
Week 2	Χ			Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ
Week 3	Χ			Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ
Week 4	X						
Week 5	Χ						
Week 6	Χ						
Week 7	Χ						
Week 8	Χ						
Week 9	Χ						
Week 10	Χ						
Week 11	X						
Week 12	Χ						
Week 13	Χ	Χ	Х				
Week 14	Χ						
Week 15	X						
Week 16	Χ						
Week 17	X						
Week 18	X						
Week 20	X						
Week 22	X						
Week 24	X						
Week 26	X	X	Χ				
Below is require of clozapine	Below is required only for discontinuation of unblinded clozapine or until switched to non-trial prescription of clozapine						
Week 28	X						
Week 30	Χ						

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Participants will be asked if they would consent to longer-term follow-up. After the study has ended we would like to follow up participants for up to five years which would involve tracking patient records to gather information on service utilisation, check contact details are current and may involve contacting people for further face-to-face follow up assessments. Consent for long term follow-up would be optional. Whether the additional work is carried out is dependent on sourcing additional funding for longer term follow up, and separate research ethics committee approval would be sought prior to the work being carried out.

8.7 Emergency unblinding

Premature disclosure of allocation runs the risk of introducing bias and invalidating the trial results. Masking of treatment allocation will therefore be maintained during an individual's participation in the trial unless the following occur:

- A serious adverse event arises that clinically requires disclosure.
- Another clinical reason to need to know the allocation such as to start the participant on medication which has a risk of interaction.
- A confirmed red result from CPMS. If participant is in the active arm, s/he will be registered on the Central Non-Rechallenge Database (CNRD).

Brief details on the study, the participant's randomisation code and the telephone number for 24-hour emergency unblinding will be added to the participant's medical records on study entry, will be on the trial medication bottle, and, for patients discharged from hospital during the follow-up period, given on a card that the participant will be asked to carry. The service will be provided by the Emergency Scientific and Medical Services Global, Medical Toxicology Information Service Ltd.

All unblinding requests will be notified to the Chief Investigator, trial coordinating office and sponsor. These will be recorded and reviewed, and the PI of the site where the participant was unblinded contacted and advised to complete any paperwork that is appropriate such as a Serious Adverse Event Form.

Subject always to clinical need, where possible, members of the research team will remain blinded. All adverse events will be reported according to Sponsor Safety Reporting SOPs.

8.8 Discontinuation/withdrawal of participants and 'stopping rules'

8.8.1 Individual stopping criteria

In accordance with the current revision of the Declaration of Helsinki (amended October 2000, with additional footnotes added 2002 and 2004), a participant has the right to stop trial treatment and to withdraw from the trial at any time and for any reason, without prejudice to his or her future medical care by the physician or at the institution, and is not obliged to give his or her reasons for doing so.

A participant will also stop trial medication if any of the following occur:

 CPMS blood monitoring shows that participant's white blood cell count or absolute neutrophil count is unsafe (red result)

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

An SAE that necessitates unblinding. It will be left to the Principal Investigator's clinical
judgement whether or not any other adverse event is of sufficient severity to require
discontinuation of trial treatment.

- Intention to initiate medication that has a known interaction with clozapine
- Pregnancy

Provided they have not withdrawn their consent, the participant would continue to be followed up to enable an intention-to-treat analysis.

8.8.2 Overall trial stopping rules

The Data Monitoring and Ethics Committee (DMEC) will have access to adverse event data by blinded treatment arm. The trial may be stopped by the sponsor or the funder on the advice of the Trial Steering Committee or DMEC if they have concerns about any potential harms to study. The DMEC may request that the treatment arms are unblinded if there is an excess of adverse events in one arm. Recommended practice 62 is to stop the trial if there is an increase in serious adverse events among those in the active arm of the trial at a 10% level of statistical significance (i.e. an α of 0.1).

8.9 Definition of end of trial

The end of trial is defined as last participant, last visit.

9 Drugs to be used in the trial

9.1 Treatment of participants

The following drugs will be used in this trial:

Clozapine 12.5mg, 25mg and 100mg doses will be enclosed in Capsugel size 0 gelatine capsules of varying colours, with a microcrystalline cellulose backfill. 12.5 mg dose will be enclosed in white opaque, 25 mg dose in dark green and the 100 mg dose in scarlet capsules. The placebo capsules will have an identical appearance to the IMP such that allocation concealment and blinding of the trial is maintained.

Capsules will be packed into HDPE bottles and labelled with the approved label. These will be supplied to sites pharmacies in small sized bulk packs containing 20 (12.5mg) or 100 (25mg and 100mg) capsules.

Bottles of clozapine and placebo will be labelled by blinded trial arm (e.g. A or B) and site pharmacies will then dispense the capsules into smaller bottles according to the trial prescription for a participant, with trial arm not shown on the label.

The IMP and the placebo will be manufactured by St Mary's Pharmaceuticals Unit (Cardiff and Vale University Health Board).

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

9.2 Concomitant medication

It would be unethical to restrict the therapeutic options of the clinical team; therefore, no restrictions will be imposed on the use of other treatments, except that those who remain in the trial will not be prescribed clozapine (aside from trial medication). National guidelines recommend that people should not be prescribed more than one antipsychotic medication simultaneously. ⁶³ While study participants may be prescribed other psychotropic medication during the trial (including medication for rapid tranquilisation), we will recommend the cautious short-term use of benzodiazepines and promethazine for those who are judged to need additional medication in keeping with NICE guidelines on the treatment of people with BPD. When any other medication is prescribed for a participant, or there is a change in smoking status or a significant change in caffeine consumption, all patients should be managed as if they were prescribed clozapine, whether the clinical team believe this to be the case or not.

We will record the use of all other medication, documenting details of dosage, and ensure the follow-up of all randomised participants, irrespective of the medication they subsequently receive.

10 Investigational Medicinal Product

According to the definition of the EU clinical trial directive 2001/20/EC, an investigational medicinal product is a pharmaceutical form of an active substance or placebo being tested or used as a reference in a clinical trial, including products already with a marketing authorisation, but used or assembled (formulated or packaged) in a way different from the authorised form, or when used for an unauthorised indication, or when used to gain further information about the authorised form.

10.1 Name, description and source of investigational medicinal product(s)

Clozapine is an 'atypical' antipsychotic drug. As well as being a dopamine antagonist, it binds to serotonin receptors and is a partial antagonist at the 5-HT $_{2A}$ site. ¹⁹ In this trial clozapine will be over encapsulated in caps size 0

Placebo (matching caps size 0)

10.2 Summary of findings from non-clinical studies

May be found in the summary of product characteristics.

10.3 Summary of findings from clinical studies

Maybe found in the summary of product characteristics.

10.4 Summary of known and potential risks and benefits

The SmPC details the known and potential risks and benefits of clozapine. The known side effects are detailed below by System Organ Class and Frequency (very common is ≥1/10, common is

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

 \geq 1/100 to <1/10, uncommon is (\geq 1/1000 to <1/100, rare is \geq 1/10,000 to <1/1000 and very rare is <1/10,000).

Very Common	Common	Uncommon	Rare	Very Rare	Unknown
Blood and lymph	atic system disc	orders			
	Leukopenia, decreased WBC, neutropenia, eosinophilia, leukocytosis	Agranulocytosis	Anaemia	Thrombocytopenia, thrombocythaemia	
Gastrointestinal	disorders				
Constipation, hypersalivation	Nausea, vomiting, anorexia, dry mouth		Dysphagia	obstruction/ paralytic ileus/faecal impaction, parotid gland enlargement	Megacolon sometimes fatal*, intestinal infarction/ ischaemia sometimes fatal*, diarrhoea*, abdominal discomfort/ heartburn/ dyspepsia*, colitis*
Hepatobiliary dis	orders				
Elevated liver enzymes			Pancreatitis, hepatitis, cholestatic jaundice	necrosis	Hepatic steatosis*, hepatic necrosis*, hepatic fibrosis*, hepatic cirrhosis*, liver disorders including those hepatic events leading to lifethreatening consequences such as liver injury (hepatic, cholestatic and mixed), liver failure which may be fatal and liver transplant*.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Very Common	Common	Uncommon	Rare	Very Rare	Unknown
Metabolism and	d nutrition disor	ders			
	Weight gain		mellitus, impaired glucose tolerance	Hyperosmolar coma, ketoacidosis, severe hyperglycaemia, hyper- cholesterolemia, hyper- triglyceridemia	
Psychiatric diso	rders				
	Dysarthria	Dysphemia	Agitation, restlessness		
Eye disorders					
	Blurred vision				
Vascular disorde	rs				
	Syncope, postural hypotension, hypertension		Thrombo- embolism		Hypotension*, Venous thromboembolism
Renal and urinar	y disorders				
	Urinary retention, urinary incontinence			Interstitial nephritis	Renal failure*, Nocturnal enuresis*
Respiratory, the	pracic and media	astinal disorders			
			Aspiration of ingested food, pneumonia and lower respiratory tract infection which may be fatal, sleep apnoea syndrome	depression/arrest	Pleural effusion *, Nasal congestion*

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Very Common	Common	Uncommon	Rare	Very Rare	Unknown
Nervous system	disorders				
Drowsiness/ sedation, dizziness	Seizures/ convulsions/ myoclonic jerks, extrapyramidal symptoms, akathisia, tremor, rigidity, headache	Neuroleptic malignant syndrome	Confusion, delirium	Tardive dyskinesia, obsessive compulsive symptoms	Cholinergic syndrome (after abrupt withdrawal)*, EEG changes*, pleurothotonus*, restless leg syndrome*
Skin and subcut	aneous tissue di	sorders			
				Skin reactions	Pigmentation disorder*
Cardiac disorde	rs				
Tachycardia	ECG changes		Circulatory collapse, arrhythmias, myocarditis, pericarditis/ pericardial effusion	Cardiomyopathy, cardiac arrest	Myocardial infarction which may be fatal*, chest pain/angina pectoris*, atrial fibrillation*, palpitations*, mitral valve incompetence associated with clozapine related cardiomyopathy*
Reproductive sy	stem and breas	t disorders			
				Priapism	Retrograde ejaculation*
Vascular disorde	ers				
	Syncope, postural hypotension, hypertension		Thromboemb olism		Hypotension*, Venous thromboembolism
General disorders	s and administra	ation site condition	ons		
	Benign hyperthermia, disturbances in sweating/ temperature regulation, fever, fatigue			Sudden unexplained death	Polyserositis*
Investigations					
			Increased CPK		

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Very Common	Common	Uncommon	Rare	Very Rare	Unknown		
njury, poisoning and procedural complications							
					Falls (associated with clozapine-induced seizures, somnolence, postural hypotension, motor and sensory instability)*		

^{*} Adverse drug reactions derived from post-marketing experience via spontaneous case reports and literature cases.

Prescribing clinicians will be asked to monitor for signs of constipation in the weeks following initiation of trial medication. Particular care will be taken in participants who are receiving other drugs that can cause constipation (analgesics, tricyclic antidepressants, calcium channel blockers and antihypertensives). Any constipation that emerges will be actively treated using diary measures, exercise and, if no response, use of laxatives in accordance with local protocols.

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

10.5 Route of administration, dosage, regime and treatment period

Initial titration will be undertaken whilst the participant is an inpatient as the titration schedule is based on Maudsley Prescribing Guidelines for inpatients (see table below). ⁶⁴

Recommended Titration Regime

Day	Morning dose	Evening dose	Blood test	
1	-	12.5mg		
2	12.5mg	12.5mg		
3	12.5mg	25mg		
4	25mg	25mg		
5	25mg	50mg		
6	25mg	50mg		
7	50mg	50mg	Full blood count	
8	50mg	75mg		
9	75mg	75mg		
10	75mg	100mg		
11	100mg	100mg		
12	100mg	125mg		
13	100mg	150mg		
14	100mg	175mg	Full blood count	
15	100mg	200mg		
16	100mg	200mg		
17	100mg	200mg		
18	100mg	250mg		
19	100mg	250mg		
20	100mg	250mg		
21	100mg	300mg	Full blood count	

For participants who prefer to take their medication as a single daily dose, clinicians will be permitted to administer the total daily dose in the evening.

In the event that a participant is discharged from hospital care before the first 14 days of trial medication is completed, he/she may still remain in the trial. Prescribers should consider revising the remaining titration schedule to increase the dose more slowly in line with the Maudsley guidelines for initiating clozapine for patients in the community

Once a 'green' result has been confirmed via CPMS for the participant, the site pharmacy will send the first supply of trial medication to the participant's ward.

Re-supply of trial medication for the participant will be either to their ward or to the participant themselves where he/she is an outpatient. This will be permitted at the frequency indicated by the

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

CPMS monitoring results. This will usually be for seven days during the first 18 weeks and for 14 days thereafter.

10.6 **Blood sample timing**

The date of the last blood sample informs when the next one is due and is irrespective of the date the participant commences trial medication or the date that the last supply of trial medication was given to the participant. Therefore, if trial medication is supplied to a participant on a day other than the day of the blood test, fewer days' supply of trial medication are permitted before the next blood test must be obtained.

For weekly monitored participants the maximum cover from the date of the last sample is 10 days and for fortnightly monitored participants it is 21 days. Thus, blood samples must be timed to allow the appropriate amount of trial medication to be supplied and leave sufficient time for the next blood test before further supply is prohibited because the window of cover is exceeded.

Accordingly, although trial medication will usually be supplied for seven days during the weekly monitoring period and 14 days during the fortnightly monitoring period, this may be less if the window of cover is shorter because of the date of the last blood test.

Conversely, once titration is completed, where there will be or has been a delay in obtaining a full blood count for CPMS analysis, additional trial medication may be supplied, up to the maximum window of cover. Thus, up to 10 days' supply is allowed up to week 18 and up to 21 days' supply thereafter may be provided in exceptional circumstances, unless more frequent monitoring has been indicated (e.g. by an 'amber' result).

A member of the research team and/or site PI will facilitate the communication between pharmacy and clinical team (including the prescriber and ward staff) to ensure that a constant supply of trial medication is maintained for each participant. However, the procedure is similar to usual clozapine prescribing so each trust will already have a system in place for communicating the monitoring results and supply requirements of a patient.

Any alteration to the initiation regime or intended maintenance dose will be communicated to the site pharmacy on a new trial Prescription Form and CALMED Trial Medication Titration Chart. In keeping with prescribing guidelines for clozapine, any participant who misses more than 48 hours of trial medication for any reason will need to re-start titration. Re-titration of trial medication for those that have been discharged to the community does not require readmission to hospital. Necessary discontinuation of trial treatment will also be communicated to the site pharmacy by sending a copy of the Discontinuation of Trial Treatment Form.

The participant will be required to take the trial medication for a minimum of 183 consecutive days. For trial medication to be safely discontinued, additional 14 days at reducing dose will be added to treatment, totalling 197 days.

10.7 **Preparation and labelling of Investigational Medicinal Product**

St Mary's Pharmaceutical Unit will be responsible for the procurement of trial medications, subsequent manufacture and packaging into a double-blind format, QP certification and distribution to recruiting sites. They will be produced in accordance with GMP and using local Trust Policies and Standard Operating Procudures. St Mary's Pharmaceutical Unit will manfuacture and carry out all the necessary quality assurance activities.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

10.8 Drug accountability

Once randomisation has taken place, a CALMED trial prescription form containing the patient's details (including the participant randomisation code) will be signed by the site Principal Investigator or other psychiatrist to whom the task is delegated, and sent to the study site pharmacy, along with a Trial Medication Titration Chart that documents whether the standardised titration schedule should be followed or detailing the alternative schedule, and the target dose. This prescription will allow for the local site pharmacy to give the first and subsequent supplies of trial medication to the participant providing full blood count results indicate that initiating/continuing treatment with clozapine is appropriate (see below) and unless a Discontinuation of Trial Treatment Form is received.

Each pharmacy will have a master list containing randomisation codes and blinded treatment arm allocations. Following receipt of a trial prescription form and Trial Medication Titration Chart, and once the initial 'green' result is confirmed for a participant, a seven-day supply will be prepared for the participant and sent to his/her ward. Subsequent resupply will also be provided by the site pharmacy dependent on acceptable CPMS monitoring results and for the number of days permitted based on monitoring results and trial week.

The original prescription form and trial medication titration chart will be stored in a Pharmacy Site File specific to the study and a copy attached to the supply of trial medication for the participant. Each time the participant requires a supply of trial medication, the site pharmacy will use capsules from the bottles of IMP of each dose that they have in stock for the appropriate trial arm to provide up to three bottles (one for each dose required) of trial medication for a participant. The number of capsules will be determined by the dose required for the number of days that supply covers. Each participant supply bottle will have a label added that is prepopulated with all the required label information, to which the randomisation code, date of dispensing, and number of capsules will be added. The prepopulated labels will have been supplied to the site pharmacy along with a duplicate of the label that is also completed by the pharmacy (randomisation code etc added here too) at the time of dispensing and acts as a record of what was dispensed. As there will be multiple dispensing from each bottle of study medication, multiple labels will be used to take account of changes in dose of medication given. On each occasion the pharmacy will attach the new label to the empty bottle they dispense into and attached a copy of the label to the study documentation.

10.9 Dose modifications

The prescribing clinician will be able to alter the dose of trial medication throughout the trial according to clinical response, side effects and participant preference.

10.10 Trial medication storage and temperature monitoring

IMP must be stored in a secure area, free of environmental extremes. Temperature will be monitored in the clinical trials area of all site pharmacies. Once the trial medication is dispensed and leaves pharmacy, however, the temperature will not be monitored for trial purposes. This applies whether the trial medication is passed to a ward on which the participant is an inpatient or passed to a participant or delegated individual involved in the trial who is delivering the study medication to the participant.

Participants will be asked to return the study medication bottles including any study medication that they have not taken at the time of receiving their follow-on supply in order to prevent any excessive

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

stock-piling of trial medication by the participant. Where the participant is collecting the follow-on study medication themselves, the person dispensing in pharmacy will ask for the returns. In cases where the participant does not visit the pharmacy or see the researcher between assessments, the empty bottles will be requested by the researcher when meeting with the participant to carry out the assessments at 12-weeks, 24-weeks, and 52-weeks. These will therefore be returned to the pharmacy by the researcher

10.11 Assessment of Participant Adherence

Non-adherence to the protocol or trial procedures will be documented by the investigator in the participant CRF.

Additional data on adherence will be obtained from interviewing participants at three and six months to complete the Brief Adherence Rating Scale. ^{57, 58}

10.12 Post-trial IMP arrangements

Six months after a participant was randomised, regardless of whether they withdrew from the study early or completed the participation period in full, a letter will be sent to the referring prescriber informing them of the participant's allocation status. Where a participant has completed the treatment period in full, this will allow the prescriber time to make arrangements for the participant to continue on clozapine if appropriate and desired. Upon completion of their six-month assessment, the participant will be advised to contact their prescriber to discuss their trial arm allocation and their future treatment. The decision whether to continue with clozapine or not will be made by the prescriber in consultation with the treatment team and taking into account patient preferences.

For those participants that are found to have been randomised to clozapine but intending to discontinue the medication the dose will be gradually reduced over a 2-week period as part of the trial. Follow-up blood samples will be taken for four weeks after stopping clozapine (i.e. four further tests for those on weekly monitoring and two more tests for those being monitored every fortnight).

For those continuing with clozapine, regular blood tests will be taken as part of the trial, up until the date the participant is switched from trial medication to medication prescribed by the clinical team. The date of the switch from IMP to clozapine will mark the end of trial procedures for these participants. Arrangements will be made for monitoring such patients after the date of the switch in accordance will local procedures and policies.

An individual from the trial coordination office that had no other role on the trial will be unblinded for the purpose of informing the referring clinician of the trial arm allocation of participants as part of routine unblinding.

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

11 Recording and Reporting Adverse Events and Reactions

ICH GCP requires that both investigators and sponsors follow specific procedures when notifying and reporting adverse events/reactions in clinical trials. The procedures are described in this section of the protocol.

11.1 Definitions

The definitions of the EU Directive 2001/20/EC Article 2 based on ICH GCP apply in this trial protocol as shown in the table below:

Table 4: Definitions

Term	Definition		
Adverse Event (AE)	Any untoward medical occurrence in a patient or clinical trial subject to whom a medicinal product has been administered including occurrences which are not necessarily caused by or related to that product.		
Adverse Reaction (AR)	Any untoward and unintended response to an investigational medicinal product related to any dose administered.		
Unexpected Adverse Reaction (UAR)	An adverse reaction, the nature or severity of which is not consistent with the information about the medicinal product in question set out in the Investigator Brochure for that product.		
Serious Adverse Event (SAE) or Serious Adverse Reaction (SAR) or Suspected Unexpected Serious Adverse Reaction (SUSAR)	adverse reaction that: • results in death		

^{*}The term 'life-threatening' in the definition of 'serious' refers to an event in which the patient was at risk of death at the time of the event; it does not refer to an event which hypothetically might have caused death if it were more severe.

In the context of the CALMED trial, in which all participants will be in hospital at the time when they are recruited, Serious Adverse Events and Reactions will be those that result in transfer to a medical ward, readmission to hospital of those who are discharged during the study or incidents that increase the length of stay on an inpatient unit.

Medical judgement will be exercised in deciding whether an AE/AR is serious in other situations. Important AE/ARs that are not immediately life-threatening or do not result in death or

^{**}Hospitalisation is defined as an inpatient admission, regardless of length of stay, even if the hospitalisation is a precautionary measure for continued observation. Hospitalisations for a pre-existing condition (including elective procedures that have not worsened) do not constitute an SAE.

Short title: CALMED IRAS: 248777 NIHR ID: 16/157/02

hospitalisation but may jeopardise the subject or may require intervention to prevent one of the

11.2 Recording adverse events

Each adverse event will be assessed for the following criteria:

other outcomes listed in the definition above, will also be considered serious.

(a) Seriousness

When an AE/AR occurs, the investigator responsible for the care of the patient will first assess whether the event is serious using the definition given in Table 1 in section 11.1

(b) Causality

The Investigator will assess the causality of all serious events/reactions in relation to the trial medication using the definitions in Table 5 below. If the causality assessment is unrelated or unlikely to be related the event is classified as an adverse event. If the causality is assessed as either possible, probable or definitely related then the event is classified as an adverse reaction.

Table 5: Definitions of causality

Relationship	Description	Event Type
Unrelated	There is no evidence of any causal relationship	SAE
Unlikely	There is little evidence to suggest there is a causal relationship (e.g. the event did not occur within a reasonable time after administration of the trial medication). There is another reasonable explanation for the event (e.g. the patient's clinical condition, other concomitant treatment).	SAE
Possible	There is some evidence to suggest a causal relationship (e.g. because the event occurs within a reasonable time after administration of the trial medication). However, the influence of other factors may have contributed to the event (e.g. the patient's clinical condition, other concomitant treatments).	SAR
Probable	There is evidence to suggest a causal relationship and the influence of other factors is unlikely.	SAR
Definitely	There is clear evidence to suggest a causal relationship and other possible contributing factors can be ruled out.	SAR

(c) Expectedness

If the event is a SAR the Investigator will assess the expectedness of the event (refer to Table 6). The definition of an unexpected adverse reaction (UAR) is given in Table 4: Definitions in section 11.1 and is based on the summary of known and potential risks listed in section 10.4. If a SAR is assessed as being unexpected it becomes a SUSAR (refer to section 11.5).

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Table 6: Expectedness

Category	Definition
Expected	An adverse event that is classed in nature as serious and which is consistent
	with the information about the IMP listed in section 4.8 of the Summary of
	Product Characteristics (this is appended to the CALMED IMPD)
Unexpected	An adverse event that is classed in nature as serious and which is not consistent
	with the information about the IMP listed in section 4.8 of the Summary of
	Product Characteristics (this is appended to the CALMED IMPD)

11.3 Procedures for recording and reporting adverse events

All AEs/ARs (whether expected or not) occurring from the time a participant signs the consent form until completion of the last trial-related procedure will be recorded on an Adverse Event Record Sheet.

If the AE is assessed as serious, the PI must report the event to the CI and trial coordinating office within 24 hours of being made aware of the event. All SAEs will be reported onward to the Sponsor as soon as received.

The SAE form will be completed and submitted by the clinician who is responsible for the patient's care. The patient will be identified by trial randomisation code, date of birth and initials only.

In the absence of the responsible clinician, the SAE form will be completed and signed by a member of the site trial team. The responsible investigator will subsequently check the SAE form, make changes as appropriate, sign and then re-submit the form as soon as possible. The initial report will be followed by detailed follow-up and resolution reports as appropriate.

All AEs will be followed-up until resolved, stabilised or the event returns to baseline, if a baseline value is available.

All adverse events occurring up to 30 days after the last time that the participant took trial medication will be recorded.

11.4 Chief Investigator and sponsor responsibilities

On behalf of the Sponsor, the trial coordinating office will review all event reports received with the Chief Investigator. The causality assessment given by the local investigator at site cannot be overruled and in the case of disagreement, both opinions will be provided in any subsequent reports. The trial coordinating office will report SUSARs and other SARs on behalf of the Sponsor to the regulatory authority (MHRA) and the research ethics committees within required timelines.

The Chief Investigator will keep all investigators informed of any safety issues that arise during the course of the trial.

11.5 Reporting SUSARs

The trial coordinating office will notify the main REC and MHRA of all SUSARs. SUSARs that are fatal or life-threatening will be notified to the MHRA and REC within 7 days of the sponsor having been made aware. Other SUSARs will be notified to the REC and MHRA within 15 days of the sponsor having been notified.

In the event of a SUSAR, unblinding will occur the CI and trial coordinating office will discuss any adverse event with the Principal Investigator for the site at which the participant was unblinded and generate a plan to ensure that onward reporting occurs within the required timeframe.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

11.6 Pregnancy

Should a participant become pregnant, the pregnancy and resulting child will be followed up for a period of no less than 18 months to verify whether a congenital anomaly or birth defect is present. This process will be documented on a Pregnancy Reporting Form to the trial coordinating office and the pregnancy report to the MHRA and Research Ethics Committee by the Chief Investigator. For pregnancy outcome, the local research team or trial coordinating office will monitor the outcome, as appropriate. A participant who is pregnant must have the trial medication discontinued although need not withdraw from the study.

11.7 Overdose

A report of an overdose of the trial medication by the participant or an individual who has a responsibility for the participant or their medication is a protocol deviation and will be recorded as such. Where the overdose results in any untoward medical occurrence, this will also be recorded as an adverse event. An intentional overdose will be treated as an adverse event in itself.

11.8 Urgent Safety Measures

Regulation 30 of the Medicines for Human Use (Clinical Trials) Regulations 2004 [Statutory Instrument 2004/1031], as amended by Statutory Instrument 2006/1928 states "the Sponsor and the Investigator may take appropriate urgent safety measures in order to protect the subjects of a clinical trial against any immediate hazard to their health or safety. If measures are taken, the Sponsor shall immediately and in any event no later than three days from the date the measures are taken, give written notice to the MHRA and the relevant REC of the measures taken and the circumstances giving rise to those measures."

12 Protocol Deviations, Non-compliance and Serious Breaches

12.1 Protocol Deviations

Protocol deviations will be recorded on a Protocol Deviation Record Sheet and retained at site in the ISF. The Chief Investigator and study oversight groups will continually monitor protocol deviations to establish whether an amendment to the protocol or further training is required to prevent escalation into more serious violations or breaches.

12.2 Serious Breaches

Regulation 29A of the Medicines for Human Use (Clinical Trials) Regulations 2004 [Statutory Instrument 2004/1031], as amended by Statutory Instrument 2006/1928, contains a requirement for the notification of "serious breaches" of GCP or the trial protocol.

A "serious breach" is a breach which is likely to affect to a significant degree the safety or physical or mental integrity of the subjects of the trial; or the scientific value of the trial.

A protocol violation or non-compliance to the protocol, study or sponsor procedures that has not been approved by the sponsor/REC/MHRA prior to implementation may constitute a serious breach.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Protocol violations and non-compliances must be reported to the sponsor by the Principal Investigator within 24 hours of the Principal Investigator becoming aware of the event by submitting the Non-Compliance Report Form. The sponsor and Chief Investigator will ensure that appropriate action and investigation takes place in a timely manner.

The Sponsor will notify the licensing authority of any serious breach of:

- 1. The conditions and principles of GCP in connection with that trial; or
- 2. The protocol relating to that trial, as amended from time to time in accordance with regulations 22 to 25

The sponsor will notify the MHRA and REC in writing within 7 calendar days of becoming aware of the breach according to the Sponsor Serious Breaches SOP.

13 Reporting Requirements

13.1 Development Safety Update Reports

On behalf of the Sponsor, the trial coordinating office will provide the main REC and the MHRA with a Development Safety Update Reports (DSUR) which will be written in conjunction with the Chief Investigator and the Sponsor. The report will be submitted within 60 days of the anniversary of the Developmental International Birth Date (DIBD) of the trial each year until the trial is declared ended.

13.2 Annual progress reports

An annual progress report (APR) will be submitted to the REC within 30 days of the anniversary date on which the favourable opinion was given, and annually until the trial is declared ended. The Chief Investigator will prepare the APR.

14 Data management and quality assurance

14.1 Confidentiality

All data will be handled in accordance with General Data Protection Regulation (2018). The Case Report Forms (CRFs) will not bear the subject's name or other personal identifiable data.

14.2 Data collection tools and source document identification

It will be the responsibility of the investigator as delegated to ensure the accuracy of all data entered in the CRFs. The delegation log will identify all those personnel with responsibilities for data collection and handling, including those who have access to the trial database.

14.3 Data handling and analysis

Data will be collected using paper CRFs and then transcribed onto a web-based Case Report Form that will not include the patient's name or other information that could identify them. All data will be stored on a secure dedicated web server. Access will be restricted by user identifiers and passwords (encrypted using a one-way encryption method). All electronic databases will use a patient identification number rather than the patient's name. Hard copies of data sheets linking the patient identification number to the person's contact details will be kept securely in a locked filing

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

cabinet in a locked office and will only be accessible to a small number of people who are involved in the study.

Data monitoring will be carried out according to the trial-specific monitoring plan. This details the quality control checks to be carried out during site visits and when checking the database. All serious adverse event and primary outcome data will be checked and a random sample of the secondary outcome data. The database will be stored on a network drive at University of Bangor, which is backed-up daily.

At the end of the trial, data monitoring will be completed and the database "locked" so that no further data entry is possible. At this point the data will be given to the trial statistician along with the randomisation list stating whether participants were allocated to Arm A or B. The data will be analysed without knowledge of which arm relates to the active trial medication.

15 Statistical considerations

The aim of this research is to examine the clinical and costs effectiveness of adding clozapine to inpatient treatment as usual for people with borderline personality disorder who are receiving treatment in hospital. All primary analysis will be using modified ITT analysis (mITT), in which all randomised participants will be included who have taken at least one dose of trial medication.

15.1 Outcomes

Primary outcomes

The primary outcome is total score on the Zanarini rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder (ZAN-BPD) at six months (primary end point) to assess this. ⁴⁰ The ZAN-BPD is the most widely used outcome in trials of BPD. It provides a reliable and valid assessment of core features of the condition and is sensitive to change. ^{41, 42} Feedback from our preparatory survey was that ZAN-BPD is acceptable to inpatients with borderline personality disorder and addresses the key emotional and behavioural problems that inpatients with this condition experience.

Secondary outcomes

- i. Total score on the Zanarini rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder at three months.
- ii. General mental health using the Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale (BPRS) at three and six months.
- iii. Incidence and severity of suicidal behaviour using the Acts of Deliberate Self-Harm Inventory.
- iv. Level of aggressive behaviour using the Modified Overt Aggression Scale
- v. Health related quality of life using the EQ-5D-5L.
- vi. Side effects of medication using the Antipsychotic Non-Neurological Side Effects Scale (ANNSERS) and motor and extrapyramidal side effects using the Extrapyramidal Side Effects Scale.
- vii. Incidence of withdrawal of trial medication due to adverse effects.
- viii. Medication adherence at three and six months using the Brief Adherence Rating Scale.
- ix. Resource use collected using a modified version of the Adult Service Use Schedule and by examining clinical records at six, 12 and 18 months, This will include detailed information about length of inpatient treatment and type of ward (high, medium, low secure, Psychiatric Intensive Care, general adult etc.), contacts with community mental health services and emergency medical services, and the type and dose of psychotropic medication that people are prescribed.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

15.2 Sample size and recruitment

Sample size calculation

The sample size calculation for the study is based on the primary hypothesis that, for inpatients with borderline personality disorder, the addition of clozapine to usual treatment reduces symptoms of the disorder measured at six months (standard deviation 7.89) using the Zanarini Rating scale for Borderline Personality Disorder (ZAN-BPD). 166 participants (83 receiving clozapine and 83 receiving placebo) will need to be randomised to have 90% power to detect a four point clinically important difference in ZAN-BPD score at six months, using a 0.05 level of statistical significance. To take account of 25% loss to follow-up we plan to recruit 222 subjects. We will seek to further increase the sample size to ensure that we have data on 166 participants who took at least one dose of trial medication.

Planned recruitment rate

This will mean 9.3 participants per month being recruited throughout the 24-month recruitment period.

15.3 Statistical analysis plan

A fully documented Statistical Analysis Plan (SAP) will be written and agreed by the co-applicants and the DMEC before data collection has been completed.

The main analysis for the primary outcome will be a general linear model fitted at six months and adjusted for baseline score, allocation group and stratification variables: gender and type of ward. Any additional covariates added to the model will be assessed for their appropriateness and defined a priori in the SAP. Data will be analysed using a modified intention-to treat principle in which, for the main analysis, data from all randomised participants who took at least one dose of trial medication are analysed. Secondary outcomes will be assessed with an equivalent analysis model. Patterns of missing data will be assessed, and the sensitivity of treatment effect estimates to the missing data will be tested using multiple imputation strategies. All treatment effect estimates will be presented with 95% confidence intervals.

Exploratory analysis of the potential modification of the treatment effect will also be undertaken for pre-planned variables of gender and baseline score on the BPRS. Initially an interaction term between each variable and allocated group will be added to the model. Further modelling will then be undertaken if appropriate.

We will investigate the effect of treatment adherence using complier average causal effect (CACE) estimation methods. Intention To Treat analysis does not represent treatment effect under non-compliance of treatment, we will therefore use CACE analysis to explore whether treatment effect is directly affected by the level of compliance. The level of compliance will examined using both a dichotomous and a continuous measures a) Dichotomous: whether the participant took medication at a dose of 100mg or more without interruption during the six months prior to the final follow-up interview; b) Continuous - percentage of medication the participant took in the month prior to competing the six month follow up assessment using data from the Brief Adherence Rating Scale.

With regards to the analysis of economic data - a fully documented Health Economics Analysis Plan (HEAP) will be written and agreed by the co-applicants and approved by DMEC Prior to the completion of data collection. The economic evaluation will take an NHS/PSS perspective, as required by NICE, which is relevant in this patient group. ⁶⁵ Data on the use of health and social services will be collected using a modified version of the Adult Service Use Schedule (AD-SUS). During

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

the set-up phase of the trial the questionnaire will be modified based on a literature review and in collaboration with clinical and service user members of the research team. Detailed information on the prescription of study medication and other psychotropic drugs will be extracted from trial records. For each service use item, a relevant and suitable unit cost will be identified.

Differences in service use over follow-up will be explored descriptively. While statistical differences in total costs by randomised group will be calculated using standard t-tests 66, the focus of the analysis will be on the impact of costs and outcomes together. The primary cost-effectiveness analysis will consider costs alongside QALYs and will thus report on the incremental cost per QALY, in keeping with the requirements of analyses for use in NICE guidance. 65 A secondary costeffectiveness analysis will be completed using the ZAN-BPD outcome measure, which may be of interest to more local and specific mental health decision makers. The statistical uncertainty around the estimates of cost-effectiveness will be explored using net benefit calculations and through the construction of cost-effectiveness acceptability curves. ⁶⁷ Sensitivity analyses will be completed to test the assumptions used in the economic evaluation.

We will begin to build an economic model during the pilot phase of the trial, which we will use to examine what the long-term impact of clozapine could be. The potential to reduce the length of costly inpatient admissions has been identified as an advantage of prescribing clozapine to inpatients with BPD, so we will collect detailed information about length of inpatient treatment and type of ward (high, medium, low secure, Psychiatric Intensive Care, general adult etc.) that each participant receives. We will also collect data on contact with community mental health services and emergency medical services for those who are discharged from hospital during the follow-up period of the trial and information about the type and dose of psychotropic medication that people are prescribed. By using routine clinical data, we will minimise the amount of missing data, such that we will have near complete data on costs for all participants at 6 months, data at six and 12 months for those recruited in the first year and data at six, 12 and 18 months for those recruited within the first 6 months of the trial.

Modelling the results of the trial over a longer period will help to establish what, if any, longer term savings are associated with treating inpatients with BPD with clozapine in addition to their treatment as usual. The structure of the model will be determined during the study, but it will make full use of data collected at six, 12 and 18 months as well as information from previous studies and the literature.

15.4 **Randomisation methods**

Researchers at each site will enter the results of the baseline assessment on a web-based Case Report Form. Remote web-based randomisation will be undertaken through a fully automated service operated by the NWORTH, University of Bangor. Randomisation will be via a secure online system using a sequentially randomised dynamic adaptive algorithm stratified by centre, ward type and gender. ⁵⁹ Within the algorithm, the likelihood of the participant being allocated to each treatment group is recalculated based on the participants already recruited and allocated. This recalculation is done at the overall allocation level, within stratification variables and within stratum level (the relevant combination of stratification levels). By undertaking this re-calculation the algorithm ensures that balance is maintained within acceptable limits of the assigned allocation ratio while maintaining unpredictability.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Randomisation will create a unique randomisation code for the participant. A trial prescription form will then be completed by the local investigator. This will be sent to the pharmacy that will dispense the trial medication to the ward where the participant is being treated.

15.5 Interim analysis

There are no planned interim analyses except for any requested by the Data Management and Ethics Committee.

16 Trial oversight committees

A Trial Steering Committee and an Independent Data Monitoring and Ethics Committee will be in place prior to the start of the study. Each group will have an independent Chair and a majority of other independent members.

These committees will provide overall supervision of the trial and ensure that it is being conducted in accordance with protocol and current legislation. It will also review trial data in order to identify patterns in the data that may suggest the need to halt the trial. The IDMEC will also monitor (1) recruitment of study participants, (2) ethical issues of consent, (3) quality of data (including missing data), (4) the incidence of adverse events, and (5) any other factors that might compromise the progress and satisfactory completion of the trial.

A Trial Management Group will also be set-up prior to the start of the study and will include those individuals responsible for the day-to-day management of the trial, such as the Chief Investigator, representative Principal Investigator(s) and trial management staff. In addition, a research assistant and individual(s) who is able to contribute a patient and/or wider public perspective. The role of the group will be to monitor all aspects of the conduct and progress of the trial, ensure that the protocol is adhered to and take appropriate action to safeguard participants and the quality of the trial itself. The group should consider and act on the recommendations of the TSC, IDMEC, the MHRA, and REC. The terms of reference for these committees are provided in a study SOP on trial oversight committees.

17 Access to Source Data/Documents

The investigator(s)/ institution(s) will permit trial-related monitoring, audits, REC review, and regulatory inspection(s), providing direct access to source data/documents. Trial participants are informed of this during the informed consent discussion. Participants will consent to provide access to their medical records.

18 Ethics and regulatory requirements

The sponsor will ensure that the trial Protocol, study Information Sheets, Consent Forms, GP letter and submitted supporting documents have been approved by the MHRA and a main REC, prior to any patient recruitment. The protocol and all agreed substantial protocol amendments, will be documented and submitted for ethical and regulatory approval prior to implementation according to Sponsor SOPs.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

Before the site can enrol patients into the trial, the Trust Research & Development (R&D) for the site must grant written permission. It is the responsibility of the Principal Investigator at each site to ensure that all subsequent amendments gain the necessary approval. This does not affect the individual clinician's responsibility to take immediate action if thought necessary to protect the health and interest of individual patients (see section 0 for reporting urgent safety measures). Within 90 days after the end of the trial, the CI/Sponsor will ensure that the main REC and the MHRA are notified that the trial has finished. If the trial is terminated prematurely, those reports will be made within 15 days after the end of the trial.

Study participants will be asked to give up their time to take part in study interviews and to complete study questionnaires. The baseline assessment takes 110 minutes and the follow-up interview at six months will take 90 minutes to complete. All participants will be offered a £10 voucher, credit note or equivalent at the baseline assessment, £20 at three months and £30 following completion of the six-month follow-up interview.

The CI will supply the Sponsor with a summary report of the clinical trial, which will then be submitted to the MHRA and main REC within 1 year after the end of the trial.

19 Monitoring requirements for the trial

A trial-specific monitoring plan will be established based on the trial risk assessment. The trial will be monitored according to the agreed plan.

20 Finance

This study is funded by the Health Technology Assessment programme of the National Institute for Health Research.

21 Indemnity

Indemnity and/or compensation for harm arising specifically from an accidental injury, and occurring as a consequence of the research participant's participation in the trial for which the University is the research sponsor will be covered by Imperial College London. Indemnity and/or compensation for negligent harm arising specifically from an accidental injury for which the University is legally liable as the research sponsor will be covered by Imperial College London. The NHS will owe a duty of care to those undergoing clinical treatment, with Trust Indemnity available through the NHS Litigation Authority Scheme.

22 Archiving

Archiving will be authorised by the Sponsor following submission of the end of clinical trial summary report. The Trial Master File (TMF) will be prepared for archive by the Chief Investigator and archived by the Sponsor according to Sponsor's archiving procedures

Investigators are responsible (as delegated through the model clinical trial agreement) for GCP compliant archiving of essential trial documents and the trial database at their site according to their local trust archiving policy

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

All essential documents will be archived for a minimum of 10 years after completion of trial. Destruction of essential documents will require authorisation from the Sponsor.

23 Publication policy

We will use a broad range of methods to communicate the results of this research to all stakeholders including both those who provide and use mental health services for people with BPD. This will include written reports, presentations at conferences, social media, a webinar, and communications with NICE, service user groups and professional bodies. We will publish our findings in the Health Technology Assessment Journal and in widely read high-quality peer-reviewed open access journals. We will present the results of the study at the leading conferences for personality disorder and those for mental health nurses and pharmacists: the Annual Conference of the British and Irish Group for the Study of Personality Disorder, the Annual Congress of the Royal College of Psychiatrists, the Forensic Faculty of the Royal College of Psychiatrists, the Summer Meeting of the Royal College of Nursing, and the annual meeting of the College of Mental Health Pharmacy.

The results of the trial will also be posted on EudraCT and made available to the public via the EU Clinical Trials Register.

24 Statement of compliance

The trial will be conducted in compliance with the approved protocol, the UK Regulations, EU GCP and the applicable regulatory requirement(s).

25 References

- 1. Grant BF, Chou SP, Goldstein RB, Huang B, Stinson FS, Saha TD, et al. Prevalence, correlates, disability, and comorbidity of DSM-IV borderline personality disorder: results from the Wave 2 National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions. *J ClinPsychiatry* 2008;**69**:533-45.
- 2. Oldham JM. Borderline personality disorder and suicidality. *Am J Psychiatry* 2006;**163**:20-6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.163.1.20
- 3. Bender DS, Dolan RT, Skodol AE, Sanislow CA, Dyck IR, McGlashan TH, et al. Treatment utilization by patients with personality disorders. *American Journal of Psychiatry* 2001;**158**:295-302.
- 4. Gunderson JG, Links PS. *Borderline Personality Disorder: A Clinical Guide*. Washington, D.C.: American Psychiatric Pub, Inc.; 2008.
- 5. Hayward M, Slade M, Moran PA. Personality disorders and unmet needs among psychiatric inpatients. *PsychiatrServ* 2006;**57**:538-43.
- 6. Brown S, Bass N. The psychiatric intensive care unit (PICU): Patient characteristics, treatment and outcome. *Journal of Mental Health* 2004;**13**:601-9.
- 7. Long C, Hall L, Craig L, Mochty U, Hollin C, R, Women referred for medium secure inpatient care: a population study over a six-year period. *Journal of Psychiatric Intensive Care* 2011;**7**:17-26.
- 8. Long C, Silaule P, Collier N. Use of an extra care area in a medium secure setting for women: Findings and implications for practice. *Journal of Psychiatric Intensive Care* 2010;**6**:39-45.
- 9. National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence. Borderline Personality Disorder: Treatment and Management. In. London: NICE; 2009.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

10. Crawford MJ, Kakad S, Rendell C, Mansour NA, Crugel M, Liu KW, *et al.* Medication prescribed to people with personality disorder: the influence of patient factors and treatment setting. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica* 2011;**124**:396-402.

- 11. Lieb K, Vollm B, Rucker G, Timmer A, Stoffers JM. Pharmacotherapy for borderline personality disorder: Cochrane systematic review of randomised trials. *BrJPsychiatry* 2010;**196**:4-12
- 12. Crawford MJ, Sanatinia R, Barrett B, Cunningham G, Dale O, Ganguli P, et al. The clinical and cost effectiveness of lamotrigine for people with borderline personality disorder: randomised controlled trial. Southampton: Health Technology Assessment 2017.
- 13. Schulz SC, Zanarini MC, Bateman A, Bohus M, Detke HC, Trzaskoma Q, *et al.* Olanzapine for the treatment of borderline personality disorder: variable dose 12-week randomised double-blind placebo-controlled study. *BrJ Psychiatry* 2008;**193**:485-92.
- 14. Paton C, Crawford MJ, Bhatti SF, Patel MX, Barnes TR. The use of psychotropic medication in patients with emotionally unstable personality disorder under the care of UK mental health services. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry* 2015;**76**:512-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.4088/JCP.14m09228
- 15. Binks CA, Fenton M, McCarthy L, Lee T, Adams CE, Duggan C. *Psychological therapies for people with borderline personality disorder.* CD005652; 2006.
- 16. Crawford MJ, Price K, Gordon F, Josson M, Taylor B, Bateman A, et al. Engagement and retention in specialist services for people with personality disorder. *Acta PsychiatrScand* 2009;**119**:304-11.
- 17. Long C, Dolley O, Hollin C. Engagement in psychosocial treatment: Its relationship to outcome and care pathway progress for women in medium-secure settings. *Criminal Behaviour and Mental Health* 2013;**22**:336-49.
- 18. BNF. *British National Formulary 74*. London: British Medical Associtaion and Royal Pharmaceutical Society of Great Britain; 2017.
- 19. Trichard C, Paillere-Martinot ML, Attar-Levy D, Recassens C, Monnet F, Martinot JL. Binding of antipsychotic drugs to cortical 5-HT2A receptors: a PET study of chlorpromazine, clozapine, and amisulpride in schizophrenic patients. *Am J Psychiatry* 1998;**155**:505-8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1176/ajp.155.4.505
- 20. Frogley C, Anagnostakis K, Mitchell S, Mason F, Taylor D, Dickens G, et al. A case series of clozapine for borderline personality disorder. *Annuls of Clincal Psychiatry* 2013;**25**:125-34.
- 21. Asenjo Lobos C, Komossa K, Rummel-Kluge C, Hunger H, Schmid F, Scwarz S, et al. Clozapine versus other atypical antipsychotics for schizophrenia. CD006633.: Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2010.
- 22. Zalsman G, Hawton K, Wasserman D, van Heeringen K, Arensman E, Sarchiapone M, et al. Suicide prevention strategies revisited: 10-year systematic review. *Lancet Psychiatry* 2016;**3**:646-59. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(16)30030-X
- 23. Beri A, Boydell J. Clozapine in borderline personality disorder: a review of the evidence. *Annuls of Clinical Psychiatry* 2014;**26**:139-44.
- 24. Frankenburg F, Zanarini M. Clozapine treatment of borderline patients: a preliminary study. *Comprehensive Psychiatry* 1993;**34**:402-5.
- 25. Dickens GL, Frogley C, Mason F, Anagnostakis K, Picchioni MM. Experiences of women in secure care who have been prescribed clozapine for borderline personality disorder. *Borderline Personality Disorder and Emotional Dysregulation* 2016;**3**:12. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s40479-016-0049-x
- 26. Henderson DC, Cagliero E, Gray C, Nasrallah RA, Hayden DL, Schoenfeld DA, et al. Clozapine, diabetes mellitus, weight gain, and lipid abnormalities: A five-year naturalistic study. *American Journal of Psychiatry* 2000;**157**:975-81. http://dx.doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.157.6.975

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

27. Atkin K, Kendall F, Gould D, Freeman H, Liberman J, O'Sullivan D. Neutropenia and agranulocytosis in patients receiving clozapine in the UK and Ireland. British Journal of Psychiatry 1996;**169**:483-8.

- Curtis L, Burns A. Unit Costs of Health & Social Care 2015. Cantebury: PSSRU; 2016. 28.
- Long C, Hall L, Craig L, Mochty U, Hollin CR. Women referred for medium secure inpatient 29. care: a population study over a six month period. *Journal of Psychiatric Intensive Care* 2010;**7**:17-26.
- McCrone P, Dhanasiri S, Patel A, Knapp M, Lawton-Smith S. Paying the price: The cost of 30. mental health care in England to 2026. London: King's Fund; 2008.
- Mental Health Task Force. The five-year forward view for mental health. London: NHS 31. England; 2016.
- Gigantesco A, DeGirolamo G, Santone G, Miglio R, Picardi A. Long-stay in short-stay inpatient 32. facilities: risk factors and barriers to discharge. BMC Public Health 2009;9:306-10.
- Smith S, Chakraborty N. Reasons for prolonged admissions on acute adult psychiatry wards. 33. Progress in Neurology and Psychiatry 2012;16:28-31.
- Hancock-Johnson E, Griffiths C, Picchioni M. A Focused Systematic Review of Pharmacological 34. Treatment for Borderline Personality Disorder. CNS Drugs 2017;31:345-56.
- Owen GS, Richardson G, David AS, Szmukler G, Hayward P, Hotopf M. Mental capacity to make decisions on treatment in people admitted to psychiatric hospitals: cross sectional study. BMJ 2008;**337**:a448. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.39580.546597.BE
- First MB, Spitzer RL, Gibbon M, Williams JBW, Benjamin L. Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis II Personality Disorders (SCID-II), version 2.0. New York; 1994.
- 37. Maffei C, Fossati A, Agostoni I, Barraco A, Bagnato M, Deborah D, et al. Interrater reliability and internal consistency of the structured clinical interview for DSM-IV axis II personality disorders (SCID-II), version 2.0. *J PersDisord* 1997;**11**:279-84.
- Bebbington P, Nayani T. The psychosis screening questionnaire. . Internationla Journal of *Methods in Psychiatric Research* 1995;**5**:11-9.
- 39. Loranger A. International Personality Disorder Examination (IPDE) Manual. White Plains, NY: Cornell Medical Center; 1995.
- Zanarini MC, Parachini EA, Boulanger JL, Frankenburg FR, Hennen J. Zanarini Rating Scale for Borderline Personality Disorder (ZAN-BPD): a continuous measure of DSM-IV borderline psychopathology. Journal of Personality Disorders 2003;17:233-42.
- 41. Blum N, Pfohl B, John DS, Monahan P, Black DW. STEPPS: a cognitive-behavioral systemsbased group treatment for outpatients with borderline personality disorder--a preliminary report. Compr Psychiatry 2002;43:301-10.
- 42. Zanarini MC, Schulz SC, Detke HC, Tanaka Y, Zhao F, Lin D, et al. A dose comparison of olanzapine for the treatment of borderline personality disorder: a 12-week randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled study. J ClinPsychiatry 2011;72 1353-62.
- Olajide K, Munjiza J, Moran P, O'Connell L, Newton-Howes G, Bassett P, et al. Development 43. and Psychometric Properties of the Standardized Assessment of Severity of Personality Disorder (SASPD). 10.1521/pedi 2017 31 285:1-13. J Pers Disord 2017; http://dx.doi.org/10.1521/pedi 2017 31 285
- Tyrer P, Reed G, Crawford M. Classification, assessment, prevalence, and effect of personality disorder. Lancet 2015;385:717-26.
- Overall JE, Gorham DR. The brief psychiatric rating scale (BPRS): recent developments in 45. ascertainment and scaling. Psychopharmacological Bulletin 1988;24:97-9.
- Davidson KM. Cognitive Therapy for Personality Disorders: A Guide for Clinicians. Second Edition. Hove: Routledge; 2007.

NIHR ID: 16/157/02

47. Davidson K, Norrie J, Tyrer P, Gumley A, Tata P, Murray H, et al. The effectiveness of cognitive behavior therapy for borderline personality disorder: results from the borderline personality disorder study of cognitive therapy (BOSCOT) trial. JPersonalDisord 2006;20:450-65.

- 48. Kay, S. R., Wolkenfeld, F., & Murrill, L. M. (1988). Profiles of aggression among psychiatric patients: I. Nature and prevalence. Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease, 176(9), 539-546. .
- Ratey JJ, Gutheil CM. The measurement of aggressive behaviour: reflections on the use of the Overt Aggression Scale and the Modified Overt Aggression Scale. J Neuropsych. 1991;3:557–60.
- 50. Brooks R. EuroQol: the current state of play. *Health Policy* 1995;**37**:53-72.
- 51. van Asselt ADI, Dirksen CD, Arntz A, Giesen-Bloo JH, Severens JL. The EQ-5D: A useful quality of life measure in borderline personality disorder? Eur Psychiatry 2009;24:79–85.
- Ohlsen RI, Williamson RJ, Yusufi B, Mullan J, ., .Irving D, et al. Interrater reliability of the 52. Side-Effects (ANNSERS). Antipsychotic Non-Neurological Rating Scale Journal Psychopharmacology 2008;22:323-9.
- Simpson GM, Angus JW. A rating scale for extrapyramidal side effects. Acta Psychiatr Scand Suppl 1970;**212**:11-9.
- 54. Barnes TR. A rating scale for drug-induced akathisia. Br J Psychiatry 1989;154:672-6.
- 55. Borschmann R, Barrett B, Hellier JM, Byford S, Henderson C, Rose D, et al. Joint crisis plans for people with borderline personality disorder: feasibility and outcomes in a randomised controlled trial. The British Journal of Psychiatry 2013;202:357-64.
- 56. Sabes-Figuera R, McCrone P, Sharac J, Csipke E, Craig TK, Rose DS, et al. Developing a tool for collecting and costing activity data on psychiatric inpatient wards. Epidemiol Psychiatr Sci 2012;**21**:393-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S2045796012000236
- Byerly MJ, Nakonezny PA, Rush AJ. The Brief Adherence Rating Scale (BARS) validated against electronic monitoring in assessing the antipsychotic medication adherence of outpatients with schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorder. Schizophr Res 2008;**100**:60-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2007.12.470
- Sajatovic M, Velligan DI, Weiden PJ, Valenstein MA, Ogedegbe G. Measurement of psychiatric 58. **Psychosom** treatment adherence. Res 2010;**69**:591-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2009.05.007
- 59. Russell D, Hoare ZSJ, Whitaker R, Whitaker CJ, Russell IT. Generalised method for adaptive randomisation in clinical trials. Statistics in Medicine 2011;30:922-34.
- 60. Vohra AK. Treatment of severe borderline personality disorder with clozapine. Indian J Psychiatry 2010;**52**:267-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.4103/0019-5545.70989
- Siskind D, McCartney L, Goldschlager R, Kisely S. Clozapine v. first- and second-generation antipsychotics in treatment-refractory schizophrenia: systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Psychiatry 2016;**209**:385-92. http://dx.doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.115.177261
- Pocock SJ. When to stop a clinical trial. BMJ 1992;305:235-40.
- 63. National Institute for Clinical Excellence. Schizophrenia: Core interventions in the treatment and management of schizophrenia in adults in primary and secondary care. London; 2009.
- Taylor D, Paton C, Kerwin R. The Maudsley Prescribing Guidelines (9th edn). London: Informa Healthcare; 2007.
- 65. National Institute for Clinical Excellence. Guide to the methods of technology appraisal. In. London: 2013.
- Barber JA, Thompson SG. Analysis of cost data in randomised trials: an application of the non-66. parametric bootstrap. *Statistics in Medicine* 2000;**19**:3219-36.
- Fenwick E, O'Brien B, Briggs A. Cost-effectiveness acceptability curves facts, fallacies and frequently asked questions. Health Economics 2004;13:405-15.